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Annual Parish Meeting 
February 10, 2019 

 

Agenda 
 

Call to Order 
What is an òAnnual Parish Meetingó? 
Welcoming Voting Members, Ordinary Members, and Guests 

Eligibility to Vote  

Registrar 
Reception of the 2018 Minutes and taking the 2019 Minutes 

Election of Vestry Members 
Recognition of the Outgoing Class of 2019 

Rachel Harrison, Steve Houchens, Kathleen Stock 
Basic Responsibilities of the Vestry 
Introduction of Vestry Nominees: 

The Class of 2022 
Micki Adams, Tom Brubaker, Duncan Nixon, Beth Sutton 
The Class of 2020 
Margaret Wachenfeld 

Election Guidelines 
The Election and Welcome 

Reports 
 Opus 77: The Capital Project  

Capital Campaign, Construction, Volunteer Crews, Taylor & Boody 
Stewardship Report 

 Treasurerõs Report and Presentation of the 2019 Budget 
Investment Oversight Committee 

 Farm Tour 
 Other Reports 
 Rectorõs Report 

Questions and Answers 
Adjournment 
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DELEGATES TO THE 222TH ANNUAL CONVENTION OF THE DIOCESE OF VIRGINIA 

  
Margaret Wachenfeld 

  
REGION XV REPRESENTATIVE 

  
Richard F. Randolph 

  
GRACE EPISCOPAL CHURCH MISSION STATEMENT 

  
We at Grace church, members of the Body of Christ in response to His call, deem our mission 
to be the 
following: 
Provide a welcoming atmosphere of love and fellowship as we worship God in the shadow of 
our history; 
Provide Christian education to our members and those from the community who desire it; 
Practice Christian charity to our fellow parishioners and to our neighbors, to be a beacon of 
Christ's 
love. 

Grace Church, Circa 1993 
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 Grace Episcopal Church and All Saints Chapel  
Annual Parish Meeting 
February 11, 2018  
Minutes 
 
A luncheon was provided for the Annual Meeting by the Fellowship Committee and parishioners.  
The meeting was convened at 12:30 p.m. 
 
The Reverend G. Miles Smith opened the meeting with a devotion and called the meeting to order.  
He thanked Angie Wilfong for compiling the materials for the Annual Report.   Miles expressed ap-
preciation to Carolyn Zehmer, Chair, Fellowship Committee for organizing the lunch and to the pa-
rishioners who prepared and served the lunch.   
 
Miles outlined the purpose of an Annual Parish Meeting, who attends and what determines voting 
eligibility.  Minutes for the 2017 Annual Meeting were accepted.  Miles thanked the Vestry for their 
work and recognized the outgoing Class of 2018 for their service and significant contributions to 
Grace Church: Mike Berry, Harry Gamble, George Truesdail, Junior Warden, and Alison Walden, 
Senior Warden.  Miles discussed the Basic Responsibilities of the Vestry which have been updated to 
reflect what the Vestry actually does.  Miles reviewed the Church Bylaws for eligibility to vote in 
Vestry elections.  Miles introduced the Nominees from the Nominations Committee for the Vestry 
Class of 2021: Jeb Baker, Cathy Bodkin, Susan McShane, and Fred Shackelford.  There were no 
nominations from the floor and the slate was elected by acclamation.   The incoming Class of 2021 
was welcomed. 
 
REPORTS 
Charles Carmichael, Chair of the Investment Oversight Committee, presented an overview of their 
financial report published in the Annual Report.  The TOTF performance in 2017 was the best in 
several years, and the expense ratio was 0.535 percent of the portfolio.  The IOC recommends no 
change in investment manager or strategy.  The IOC unanimously recommended that the entire 
Planned Giving Fund be pledged as a leadership gift to the Grace Organ Fund. 
 
The 2017 Treasurerôs report was presented by Treasurer Ed Fording.  Total Income was $465,560 
and total expense was $459,329, resulting in net income of $6,231.  Total income was $8,635 above 
budget and total expense $2,404 over budget, so the bottom line result was $6,231 better than budget.  
The 2018 budget is balanced and reflects pledge contributions of $325,000, an increase of $24,032 
over 2017 actual and $20,000 more than the 2017 budget.  Pledges represent two-thirds of total 
budgeted income.  Ed introduced Rich Stock as the next Treasurer.  Miles thanked Ed for his two 
years of service as Treasurer.  A question was raised from the floor asking why were taxes paid on 
the Moses Ladd Field.  The 2018 Budget was presented. 
 
Anne and Stevia expressed appreciation to all the members of the congregation who worked tireless-
ly for most of the year to make the Farm Tour a great success, generating funds that are used to 
broaden Graceôs Outreach to our community as well as strengthening Graceôs relationship with the 
community.  This year, $49,625 raised at the Farm Tour was transferred to Outreach.  Since its inau-
gural event in 2010, the Farm Tour and Country Fair have generated approximately $400,000 to help 
others in our community.   Many thanks were expressed to the sponsors, farm owners, advertisers, 
4H and the many, many volunteers.  Anne Zavertnik Young will Chair the 2018 Farm Tour, sched-
uled for June 9, 2018.   Anne gave an overview of plans for the 2018 Farm Tour.  Miles expressed 
appreciation for all of the hard work by so many that has made the Farm Tour such a successful 
event. 
 
Michael McShane presented the new Grace graphic design logo, approved by the Vestry, that will be 
used on Grace stationery, website and Grace publications.  Michael discussed the new roadside sign-
age that will be used to announce special events at Grace.  
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Bill Remington summarized the work completed over the last year by the Organ Task Force (ñOTFò).  
He reported that after many visits to churches that have recently installed new organs, visits with two 
eminent pipe organ builders, and many conversations with the committee members and organists who 
helped shepherd those successful projects, the OTF completed its research and planning phases by 
late summer, then presented its preliminary findings at a called Vestry meeting in October.  With the 
Vestryôs approval to proceed, Taylor & Boody was engaged to complete more detailed drawings of 
the proposed organ.  Dana Kirkegaard, an acoustician and architect with extensive credentials was 
engaged.  Bill outlined the construction schedule and financial information for the project, details of 
which are attached to the Annual Report 2017.  Following Billôs discussion, questions were taken and 
answered.  
 
With no additional reports, Alison Walden, Senior Walden expressed appreciation to all. 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Kathleen Stock 
Registrar 
 
 
 

What is an ñAnnual Parish Meetingò? 
 

The canons of the Diocese of Virginia require parishes to have an annual meeting at which time new 
vestry members are elected. At this time the vestry also presents the budget for the year and other reports 
may be heard on the state of the parish. The rector presides, unless deferring to the senior warden. All 
baptized members of the church are especially invited to attend. Guests are always welcome. The oppor-
tunity to speak at the meeting is given by the chair and the eligibility to vote is determined by the parish 

bylaws as noted below.  
 
 

Eligibility to Vote 
 
Eligibility to Vote and Offer Additional Nominations at the Annual Parish Meeting  
Sixteen years of age or older 
Baptized member of Grace Church for at least three months 
A communicant in good standing (received Holy Communion at least 3 times in the preceding year 
and faithful in corporate worship and in working, praying, and giving for the Kingdom of God) 

Be in attendance at the Annual Parish Meeting 
(Grace Church Bylaws II.2) 

 
 

Basic Responsibilities of the Vestry 
 

Attend Vestry meetings. 
Be willing and able to speak up at Vestry meetings.  
Be willing and able to listen at Vestry meetings.  
Be willing to get to know other Vestry members.  
Attend the Vestry retreat.  
Attend worship services at Grace as able and visit All Saints Chapel at least once. 
Participate in the Sunday Vestry-on-Duty rota, processing the offering and locking the buildings. 
Attend important congregational events as able, to stay informed and connected.  
Attend the Annual Parish Meeting in February.  
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Attend Diocesan meetings as needed.  
Model leadership in the parish.  
Participate in the Annual Fall Campaign by pledging. 
Serve as a Vestry liaison with parishioners. 
Serve on a Vestry task force of your choosing.  
Work with the Rector and clergy for the benefit of the parish.  
Set goals and objectives for the ministry of the parish.  
Be legal representatives of the parish.  
Set policy and procedures for parish life and programs (consistent with diocesan and national can-
ons).  

Raise the funds necessary to operate the parish, provide for outreach, and give to the diocese.  
Set the budget and determine financial priorities for the congregation.  
Exercise good stewardship of the parishôs assets by ensuring that adequate financial controls are in 
place and that the parish is operating pursuant to the Manual of Business Methods in Church 
Affairs.  

Maintain all church buildings and property. 
Abide by Vestry confidentiality agreements.  
Take diocesan training for the Prevention of Sexual Misconduct and Abuse and provide for other 
appropriate lay leaders to be trained. 

Be active and knowledgeable about the parish, its programs, and governance.  
Be known as someone who is fair, interacts well with people, and is respected in the parish.  
Demonstrate a positive attitude.  
Love God and demonstrate a commitment to following the way of Christ.  
Have or be willing to develop an active prayer life.  
Communicate directly with the people involved, and do not engage in gossip or complain about 
someone when you have not discussed it with them first.  

Care deeply for your brothers and sisters in the parish.  
Pray for the parish, clergy, and your fellow Vestry members.  
Assist the Rector and clergy in developing the spiritual life of the congregation and furthering the 
Gospel. 

 
 
 

Election Guidelines 
 
 
Eligibility to Be Nominated to the Vestry  

Í Give your consent 
Í Eligible to Vote at Annual Parish Meeting 
Í Confirmed by a bishop of our diocese or another 
Í If previously served on the vestry, must be a past-vestry member for at least one year. 
                                                                                                           (Grace Church Bylaws IV.1) 
 

     
The Election 
If there are no additional nominations from the parish or from the floor of the Annual Parish 
Meeting then those nominated by the Nominating Committee shall be elected by acclamation. 
 
In the event of additional nominations then the ballot shall proceed accordingly: ñThose receiv-
ing the highest number of votes for the vacancies to be filled shall be deemed elected. If there 
be a tie vote for the last of the vacancies, the tie shall be resolved by another ballot for the tied 
candidates; if there is then another tie, it shall be resolved by lot.ò (Grace Church Bylaws IV.4) 
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2018 Vestry Nominations 

 
Biographical Statements of the Nominees for the Vestry Election at the Annual Parish Meeting 
on February 11, 2018. 

 
Nominees: 
Micki Adams 
Tom Brubaker 
Duncan Nixon 
Beth Sutton  

 
Biographical Statements of the Nominees for the Vestry Election  

at the Annual Parish Meeting on February 10, 2019 

 
Micki Adams 
Fifty years ago while traveling down Gordonsville Road to visit my future husband at The University; I 
passed a beautiful little country church. Fifty years later, my husband Jim and I have retired after spend-
ing 41 years in Maryland and raising four daughters.  And now, I finally get the opportunity to be a part 
of that little country church and its congregation. From the first Sunday I attended Grace I feel I have 
found a parish that I feel at home.  I became a member of Grace and converted to the Episcopal Church 
within a year of that October Sunday.  I have enjoyed heading up the advertising committee for the Farm 
Tour, recruiting volunteers for the Farm Tour, volunteering at the Food Closet, being a member of one 
of the Coffee Hour teams, being a member of the 2018 Stewardship Committee, as well as volunteering 
with the newly established food backpack outreach project for Stony Point Elementary School.  
 
Tom Brubaker 
LeAnne and I have lived in Keswick since 1999 and were confirmed in the Episcopal Church at Grace 
the following winter. We raised two children, nurtured numerous pets, resurrected ólostô perennial gar-
dens and enjoyed country life all while being involved with many local non-profit agencies and our 
church. I have 30+ years of business, marketing and property management experience as the founder/
managing partner of several small businesses. At Grace, I have enjoyed two terms on Vestry, served as 
Senior Warden, enjoy getting my hands óinto the earthô with the Grounds Committee, being an Usher, 
cooking at the Salvation Army, and volunteering with the Farm Tour and Farm Fest. Grace Church is a 
community church and I look forward to supporting the works of the current Vestry and congregation. 
 
Duncan Nixon 
I am a cradle-to-grave Episcopalian with a grandfather, uncle and brother as Episcopal clergymen. How-
ever, Deborah picks the Episcopal Church we will attend. We retired to Lake Monticello in 2007 and 
tried out several Episcopal Churches before finding Grace and falling in love with it. I have been a Lay 
Reader since shortly after I joined. Before retiring, I spent 34 years with a customs and international 
trade law firm. I was the senior managing partner of its small DC office for 11 years. In Reston, Virginia 
we attended St. Anneôs Episcopal Church where I served for three years as Lay Reader Coordinator and 
also served for three years as a Eucharistic Visitor. Since coming to Lake Monticello, I have served as 
an office volunteer every Monday for Fluvanna Meals on Wheels. I have been the Secretary of the Lake 
Monticello Ownersô Association Finance Committee and I am currently the Treasurer for the Rotary 
Foundation of Fluvanna County.   
 
Beth Sutton 
I am a free-lance writer, photographer, web designer, childrenôs author and former teacher of French and 
special education. Since we joined Grace Church forty years ago I have been committed to contributing 
to and being part of a spiritual community.  All three of our children were baptized here and we are now 
busy grandparents of their four little girls: Lucy (6) and Jo (4) Sutton and Rose (4) and Gardner (4) 
Longwell, all actively engaged in the Grace childrenôs education program. I sang in the choir in the early 
ó00s and look forward to contributing more time now that we are retired. 
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Report of the Rector 
February 10, 2019 
G. Miles Smith+ 
 
None of us could ever have imagined when that October 2015 rain storm damaged our organ over three 
years ago that we would have taken such a parish journey to this point! It was a slow revelation in the 
experience of the then ñOrgan Task Forceò as they grappled with all the complicated details and possi-
bilities. Then it wasnôt easy for the Vestry and the Parish to work quickly and catch up with all that the 
Task Force had lived for two years. Together, weôve had to work through both fears and hopes, hard 
numbers and enthusiasm, trials of our relationships and heart-warming rediscoveries of relationships. 
And finally now this Opus 77: Capital Improvement Project is really happening.  
 
I know Iôve said it once before. But maybe it deserves to be said again: After personally being im-
mersed in the study and visioning of Opus 77, and trying to imagine any other way of doing this, I be-
came quite convinced that even if we shelved the work of the Task Force and delayed, reexamined eve-
rything, and started over: that we still would have eventually ended up circling right back to the same 
conclusions and doing something very similar. All roads were leading in this direction, in my judg-
mentðit was just a matter of time. I am glad the time is nowðand not two or three more years down 
the road, living in limbo. So I still believe this is the path we have needed to take. And it is really hap-
pening! 
 
And as much as it has sometimes hurt to get to this point, the sun is shining again. Faster than we antici-
pated, we are already seeing signs of our hopes beginning to be realized. And Iôm not just talking about 
the construction having begun, or the Capital Campaign moving along. Iôm talking about the collateral 
benefits of Opus 77 which we have hoped and prayed for: 
 
New Members and Friends  

It is normal for Grace Church to regularly receive the gift of a steady flow of guests. But just since last 
year we have seen more than the usualðweôve had 7 infant/youth baptisms, 8 new adult members, and 
19 potential new adult members living in our fellowship.  
 
A Successful Stewardship Campaign 

As you have already heard, we have had significant new pledgers in the Stewardship Campaign. And 
Stewardship has met its goal. And all this has happened even with the Capital Campaign underway.  
  
A Re-energized Parish 

We were already an energetic parishðbut we have become even more so, especially recently. There has 
been a stirring of good will and volunteerism, as we are working together. It has also become a time 
when members are re-exploring their place again in our fellowship by trying on different things. 
The Nursery and the Mini-Messy Church has a variable but consistent activity of children. Monthly 
Youth Sunday has become some of our favorite Sundays. We have had some successful explorato-
ry experiences of Sunday evening worship. And we now have a whole new outreach ministry providing 
food backpacks to Stony Point Elementary School children.  
 
All this has been the kind of stirring of new life that we imagined and hoped and prayed for.  
 
And even after saying all this--we havenôt even gotten to: our truly historic and awesome 10th Anniver-
sary Farm Touréand the construction completion date this falléand our 275th anniversary year 
next year!  
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All Saints Chapel 

 
All Saints Chapel has two regularly scheduled services each month: Holy Communion on the 

second Sunday with Miles, and Morning Prayer on the fourth Sunday with one of the four lay readers.  
All services utilize Rite I, and all begin at 9:00 a.m. 

Following completion of our new Parish House addition, we have coffee hours at least once per 
month (after communion).  Since last year several large old trees have been pruned to (hopefully) avoid 
damage from falling limbs, and one large dead oak has been removed from the front area.  The local 
Alcoholics Anonymous chapter met here regularly for several months in 2018 but have now relocated 
their meetings elsewhere. 

In 2018 we have had these special services: dedication of a dogwood tree in the front yard to 
John Deviney and one baptismal service (two children).  A wedding is planned for April, 2019. 

Every Grace Church congregant is encouraged to attend at least one service in this quaint, his-
toric little chapel. 

Corky Shackelford  

 

  

 
Altar Guild Report 2018 

 

Members: 
Margaret Anderson 293-7022 
Janet Carmichael 832-2829 
Linda Crummette 293-5405 
Rachel Harrison 295-1267 
Lizzie McCowen 248-804-5739 
Sharon Merrick 540-832-0487 
Joie Nelson  979-7351 
Jill Pettit  282-2341 
Dorothy Proffitt 295-4704 
Judith Truesdail 540-832-5875 
Alison Walden 295-0551 
 

Membership to the altar Guild is by invitation only from the Rector. There are eleven members on the 
Altar Guild, serving three months per year or more including funerals and weddings.  
Our appreciation goes to members of the congregation who have been generous in providing the Memo-
rial flowers throughout the year including Easter and Christmas. Many thanks to Lizzie McCowen for 
taking care of the linens and Rachel Harrison for keeping our finances up to date, also the ladies on the 
Altar Guild for their service and willingness to fill in when called upon. 
Last but not least, our appreciation to Rector, Rev. Miles Smith for his understanding and help. 
 

Respectfully Submitted,  
 Dorothy Proffitt 
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Buildings & Maintenance Report 2018 

Razing a Holy Sink 
 
 
The wicked leaks of the of the church vesting room sink faucet could not be staunched, despite the 
washered  efforts of the maintenance crew and a new mechanism was installed along with a new mois-
ture receptacle as the extant basin did not meet the sexton standards.  Wholly objection to the condition 
of the sacristy door led to refurbishment and refinishing.  Parishioners can now pray in comfort as loose 
kneelers have been stabilized. 
 
Speaking of water, the blessings of the sky now flow unvexed into the ground.  Gutter casualties have 
been replaced, downspouts cleansed and guards recruited to insure the flow remains outside the hall ra-
ther than through the exterior door.  The back porch door, victimized by the overflow, has been repaired 
and is no longer rotting in anguish.   
 
The interior and exterior of the hall are steady and bright.  A defective switch and worn out bulbs have 
been replaced.  Unsteady conference room tables have been stabilized.  Conference participants can 
now reflect in their thoughts as a mirror has been installed for all to admire.  The problem of loose sid-
ing has been nailed.  Office administrators no longer sweat over onerous tasks as a ceiling fan has been 
installed to waft their problems away. 
 
As is a lawyerôs wont, gutter leaf infiltration was overcome by a lot of hot air, causing the leaves to 
withdraw from their suite.  Adverse possession by entryway detritus was also defeated by a perhaps le-
gal precedent, citing the case of In Re: Markeezee, noted for itôs allowance of the use of wholly power 
water to remove squatting stains and debris. 
 
Interior birdwatchers can deviate attention from normal duties to watch the feathered sycophants gorge 
to the guilt upon gourmet platforms erected for their dining pleasure. 
 
The steadfast maintenance duo has continued to march in random, excising a plethora of continual nag-
ging minor problems, resulting in the continued stability of the church and hall structures for another 
year. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Blessing of the Hounds 2018  
 
The ninetieth annual Blessing of the Houndsô service was held at Grace Church on November 22, 2018, 
at 10:00 a.m. There were 900 people in attendance on a beautiful Thanksgiving Day. The service was 
led by the Reverend G. Miles Smith. The organist was Michael Latsko. Twenty-five volunteers assisted 
with the service. The offering collected totaled $2,329. The recipients of the outreach funds were Afri-
can American Teaching Fellows of Charlottesville-Albemarle and the Wildlife Center of Virginia.  
Respectfully submitted,  
 
 
Alison E. S. Walden  



13 

Grace Cemetery Committee Report for 2018 
 

Cemetery Committee Mission 
Establish a group of parishioners who, over time, will have knowledge of various cemetery issues to 
assist the church in managing the sale of cemetery lots, interment coordination and other cemetery is-
sues. 
Committee Members 
Bill Adams, Jeb Baker, Charles Carmichael, Dick Crawford, Dan Dick (chairman), Linda Dupuis.   
Cemetery Activities 
During 2018 there were seven burials.   For past years reference we had: 
 

  9   in 2017,  
13   in 2016;  
  8   in 2015;  
11   in 2014 
 

 Also, two people bought a total of six lots for a total of $4,800.  For past years reference we had:  
          

$  8,000  in 2017  
$10,000  in 2016  
$  7,600  in 2015  
 $ 8,800  in 2014  
  

The committee marks all lots for burials, grave marker and cornerstone installation. 
One set of cornerstones was ordered and installed by Hartman Memorials.  Also five grave markers 
were installed during the year.  We currently have only four grave markers and one Memorial Garden 
plaque we would like to have the families install and zero missing death dates on existing grave mark-
ers! 
  
The committee coordinated American Flag placement on the 121 veteransô graves for Memorial Day 
and Farm Tour. 
Letters signed by Father Miles were sent to next of kin about a year after burials if they havenôt installed 
a grave marker or put the death date on their grave marker.   
Missing cornerstones letters were sent to numerous families asking them to install cornerstones on their 
cemetery lots. 
The committee resolved a few computer errors about missing or misplaced grave marker symbols on the 
computer maps.  With Angieôs superb help over the years, the cemetery information system is in very 
good shape. 
 
Ongoing Activities for 2018 
Continue to coordinate with funeral homes and Angie and to mark all lots for burials. 
Continue to coordinate with monument companies to mark lots for grave marker and cornerstone instal-
lation. 
Work with lot purchasers to show them available lots and coordinate the purchase paperwork with An-
gie. 
Continue coordination with five families on installation of grave markers/Memorial Garden plaque.  
Coordinate American Flag placement on veteransô graves for Memorial Day and Farm Tour. 
Continue sending letters from Father Miles about a year after a burial to family members who have not 
installed or completed a grave marker, asking them to do so. 
Coordinate with the grounds committee on cemetery grounds maintenance issues.  Over the past year 

the grounds committee has done an outstanding job redoing the memorial garden and cleaning out the 

overgrowth on the north side of the cemetery. 
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2018 Annual Grounds Committee Report 

 
 
Grounds Committee Mission:  To preserve the beauty and rural character of the historic church 
by maintaining the lawns, gardens and cemetery in an appropriate and timely manner. 
 
Last year brought continuous improvements to the Grounds at Grace with projects started in the begin-
ning years progressing nicely.  This has brought great satisfaction to the Committee.  Among the ac-
complishments in 2018 are the following: 
 
¶ The refurbishment of the Memorial Garden, through the generosity of the Vestry, Montague Fund 
and the Keswick Garden Club.  The existing diseased and overgrown plant material was replaced 
with Boxwood, Peonies and Calamintha.  The gravel cross was repaved with bluestone, giving the 
entire area a more permanent and easily maintained area. 

 
¶ Along with donations from the Farm Tour Committee and the Grounds Committee, the Vestry pur-
chased a 10ô x 14ô shed for the storage of the equipment of both committees.  This enabled both 
committees to have a safe and easy accessible place for their equipment, rather than creating a fire 
hazard in the furnace room under the Parish Hall. 

 
¶ Continued weekly lawn care, maintenance, pruning and spraying of the Boxwood and trees on the 
property.  Our two major vendors, Dos Amigos and Bartlett, have done an excellent job. 

 
¶ Additional planting of donations of iris, day lilies and spring-flowering bulbs in the beds on the 
grounds. 

 
In this coming year the Grounds Committee hopes to address the issue of erosion to some of the work 
done in the Moses Ladd Field by the Farm Tour Committee; continue its pruning and spraying program 
for the Boxwood and address the fencing and plantings surrounding the Obelisk as well as continuous 
maintenance of the grounds.  The Grounds Committee invites any interested parishioners to join us. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Grace Church and Habitat 
 
As part of our outreach efforts Grace Church has continued this year to support Habitat for Humanity of 
Greater Charlottesville.  We do this both with a substantial financial grant and also with the labor of a 
dedicated crew of men and women who expend a great deal of energy on the third Saturday of each 
month in helping to build affordable housing.   This is important and gratifying work, and any member 
of the congregation over the age of 18 is warmly invited to join the effort.   
 
Harry Gamble   
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FARM TOUR 2018 

 
As in the recent past, the weather on June 9, 2018 for the 9th Annual Grace Church Country Fair & His-
toric Farm Tour was beautiful. It started very early with 4-H kids arriving with their animals, the farm-to
-table vendors setting up their wares and the Childrenôs area being transformed into an English Country 
Fete.  There was activity everywhere. The Grace Grill was back for the third straight year and once again 
enthusiastically supported by volunteers from the Blue Ridge Mountain Rotary Club and Union Bank. 
Volunteer guides walked us through history at the beautiful Cloverfields and the Antiques at Castaliaôs 
Upper Barn was a repeat attendee highlight. The farms were manicured, the demonstrations were ready, 
and the Country Fairôs gates open to all. Kudos to all involved at Tufton, Milton, Cadeaux Show Stables/
Glenmore, Keswick Hunt Club, Cloverfields, Castalia, and Montanova.  
Rachel Harrison and her outstanding committee transformed the Parish Hall and itsô front entrance for 
Farm Fest on the Wednesday prior to the Farm Tour. It was a perfect early summer evening with over 
100 attendees. The lively crowd enjoyed the food, drinks and both silent and live auction activities and 
featured a 5-foot tall metal Rooster to round out the night. The Rooster was ear-marked for the Corky 
Shackelford 4-H Scholarship and brought in $525! Thank you to all who donated and bid to make this an 
important part of the overall Farm Tour fun and success. 
The Grace Church Historical Farm Tour 2018 was another wonderful success on so many levelsðthe 
friendships and comradery from working with each other and greeting visitors made the sun shine bright-
er.  Many thanks to all our sponsors, farm owners, ad buyers, and the many, many volunteers. 
 
FARM TOUR FINANCIAL RECAP FOR 2018 
INCOME: 
 Ad Sales $ 14,870 
 Bake Sale $       450 

Farm Fest $ 19,596 
Grace Grill $   1,536 
Patrons  $ 10,975 

 Sponsors $ 14,500 
Tickets  $   8,021 
Vendors $   2,715 
Other  $   5,152*  

TOTAL INCOME: $ 77,815 
 
EXPENSES:  $ 30,456**  
      
TRANSFERRED TO OUTREACH $50,000 
($47,359 from 2018 and $2,641 from prior year)  
  
* Includes a $4500 grant from CACVB 
** includes $5,076 for İ shed and M Ladd field safety improvements 

 
Since its inaugural event in 2010, our Historic Farm Tour ï ñbeyond the gatesò and Country Fair have 
generated well over $400,000 to help others in our community! What an accomplishment! In addition to 
strengthening and broadening our Outreach efforts, the Farm Tour has opened wide the doors of Grace 
Church to our local community. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Anne Zavertnik Young 
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Membership Committee Annual Report 
2018 

 

The primary focus of the Membership Committee is to ensure that newcomers to Grace Church are rec-
ognized and welcomed to our church family.  This is supported by our nametag ministry that attempts to 
get each newcomerôs name and prepare a nametag for them so that the newcomer feels part of the Grace 
family and becomes known to all members of our congregation.  We also encourage newcomers to be-
come part of our Foyer Program so that they can become more integrated into the church community 
and form stronger relationships with others in the congregation. 
 
The Nametag Ministry continues to be led by Eleanor Adams who diligently prepares the nametags for 
Graceôs members and ensure that all nametags are placed on the nametag rack at the entrance to the 
church.  We request that all who are attending service wear these tags so that it is easier for old and new 
members can get to know each other.    These nametags are maintained and replaced, if necessary, for 
each member of the congregation as well as for newcomers.  So that it is easier for newcomers to be rec-
ognized by our older members, a green dot is added to the newcomerôs nametag.  Members of the Com-
mittee review the nametag rack to make sure it represents the congregation today. 
 
The Foyer Groups were again organized by Eleanor Adams and Micki Adams.  There are six Foyer 
Groups this year consisting of 8-9 people who meet periodically at homes or other venues in a smaller 
intimate setting where they get to know one another better and form the bonds of a Christian communi-
ty.  This year more and more meals are being held after Eucharist on a Sunday to accommodate those 
participants who would rather not have to drive the country roads after dark. 
 
Newcomers are formally welcomed through a contact from the Rector and through notification of the 
Membership and others to ensure the contact is maintained and they become integrated into the congre-
gation.   We have been fortunate this year to welcome several new families who have jumped right in 
and joined the Foyersô groups as well as initiating the Food Bookpack outreach project.    
 
Members of the committee are:  Eleanor Adams, Colleen Zanin, Barbara Crawford, Merle Young, San-
dra Burke, and Micki Adams.                                

 
 
 
 
 
 

Communications Committee 2018 
 

 The Committee achieved two objectives for 2018.  They are: 
 
1.  Completed and produced the new insignia for Grace Church 
2. Completed and produced the new signage for Grace Church 
 
  
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
 
Michael McShane 
Communications Chair 
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Grace Church (Episcopal), Walkerôs Parish, Cismont 
Annual Report of the Director of Music & Organist for 2018 
 
The music ministry at Grace exists SOLI DEO GLORIA (to the glory of God alone) and seeks to sup-
port the various other ministries and programs of a supporting, singing, and loving congregation.  The 
planning and execution of instrumental and vocal music adheres to the liturgical calendar, with thought-
ful consideration given to important events in the life of the parish, to provide music appropriate to the 
season and the scripture -- music to augment and enliven the delivery of the Gospel message through 
robust participatory singing of hymns and psalms as well as for prayerful reflection and meditation. 
 
The Grace Church Choir ñsings and carries on for God, for all of you (the congregation), and for them-
selvesò and its members comprise volunteers ages 16 to infinity who offer faithful and loyal service in 
singing praise to God.  Except in summer months, we rehearse on Thursday evenings and Sunday 
mornings.  In 2018 we welcomed tenor Keith Perry (more on Keith below) and said ñsee you aroundò 
to Hellmut Walter who decided to take a hiatus from the Grace choir since the summer (but happily will 
sing occasionally). We also bade adieu to stalwarts Renee Wagner-Polen and her husband Mike Polen 
who moved to Waynesboro to be closer to their new granddaughter and Mikeôs work at Augusta 
Health. We miss all of them but were happy for reunion recently, even under sad circumstances (more 
on that later). 
 
The Vestryôs sub-committees for the Grace Church Capital Campaign year (Fundraising, Communica-
tions, Building Renovation) continued their work throughout the year.  We were honored to be hosted 
by the Peter Taylors at their gorgeous home, Castle Hill, to greet representatives from Taylor & Boody 
organ builders and Dana Kirkegaard, our architect-acoustician. Elsewhere in this Annual Report you 
can read about the progress of our exciting capital campaign project. A new scale model of the pro-
posed modifications to the renovated gallery was put on display in Parish Hall. 

 
Musically speaking, in 2018: 

¶ The choir offered special music for Lent, including Vincent Novelloôs In manus tuas 
(Psalm 42ôs Like as the hart desireth the waterbrook) and Richard Hillertôs haunting and 
dissonant setting of ñSurely He Has Borne Our Griefs.ò 

¶ For Pentecost, we sang the Kyrie from Schubertôs Mass in G and reprised the popular set-
ting of ñWhence comes this fire?ò by Christopher Willcock. 

¶ During summer, services were moved to 10AM, and the choir went on hiatus giving me the 
opportunity to explore hymns more traditionally associated with traditions other than Epis-
copalian such as ñHow great thou Art,ò ñBlessed Assurance,ò ñSweet Hour of Prayer,ò 
ñThe Old Rugged Cross,ò and ñIt is well with my soul.ò 

¶ In August, parishioner Lesslie Crowell, an accomplished recorder player, and I played 
George Frederick Handelôs Sonata No. 5 in F, HWV 369. 

¶ Other new music sung in 2018: 

o ñGod the Sculptor of the Mountains,ò text by John Thornburg to the hymn tune 
Sandria by Gerre Hancock 

o ñKittery,ò the title given to this setting of the Lordôs Prayer by 18th century Ameri-
can composer William Billings 

o The Evening Service/Canticles (Magnificat & Nunc Dimittis) in F by English com-
poser John Ireland 

o Anglican chant setting for the psalms during Advent by 19th century English com-
poser John Goss   

¶ I was out of the country for the 90th annual celebration of the Blessing of the Hounds on 
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Thanksgiving morning, and I thank Lenora Conway for leading the singing of patriotic 
songs on the pipe organ. 

¶ In Advent, we sang Orlando Gibbonôs ñThis is the Record of Johnò (Gospel text for Advent 
2) which featured tenor soloist Keith Perry, a UVA alum who used to sign in the choir when 
I was organist-choirmaster at St. Paulôs, Ivy during my law school years. Keith has had an 
amazing choral career, singing at Washington National Cathedral before heading to the UK 
where he sang at Wells Cathedral, Winchester Cathedral, and St. Johnôs College, Cam-
bridge for some of the most well-regarded choir directors in the Anglican Communion. The 
anthems were: 

¶ On Saturday, December 8 as part of a Grace Salon offering, the Jingle Singers (led by Buck 
Mountain Episcopal Church director of music Andy Shelden) returned to present a concert 
of Christmas music spanning several centuries followed by a festive reception in the Parish 
Hall. 

¶ The full choir sang two selections (ñEcce Sacerdos Magnusò (Behold the great priest) by 
Edward Elgar and Peter C. Lutkinôs benediction ñThe Lord bless you and keep youò) at the 
memorial service for Deacon Don Cady. The choir had a bittersweet reunion with Hellmut 
Walter returning to sing with us, as did Mike Polen and Renee Wagner-Polen. Reneeôs ren-
dering of the ñPie Jesuò from Gabriel Faureôs Requiem brought a hush to the packed assem-
bly. 

¶ The full choir was present for the 5 oôclock Christmas Eve service to sing, in addition to the 
usual carols and descants, Harold Darkeôs setting of the Christina Rossetti popular seasonal 
text ñIn the bleak mid-Winterò featuring soloists Mary Leslie (Shackelford) Tise (soprano) 
and Keith Perry (tenor). At Communion, Anne Stanford (soprano) and Keith Perry sang a 
lovely setting of the French carole ñQuelle est cette odeur agreableò with Kathie Woods 
(alto) and Harry Gamble (bass) joining for the final verse in four parts.  Trumpeter Ryan 
Calonder returned to play two of the three services on Christmas Eve. 

¶ On Sunday, December 30, the choir sang Walford Daviesô relatively unknown setting of the 
text ñO Little Town of Bethlehemò featuring the introductory recitative from the Gospel of 
Luke (sung by Keith Perry). We also officially decommissioned the Mark Wetzel pipe or-
gan, honoring the many donors who made not only the initial installation possible in 1959 
but also the refurbishments by Lewis & Hitchcock in 1985. After accompanying the robust-
ly-singing congregation in ñAuld Lang Syne,ò I played what would be the organôs final 
notes from Bachôs ñToccata in d minor,ò BWV 545. 

¶ Throughout the course of 2018, I also provided music for four funerals/memorial services. 

 
For their contributions and efforts in 2018, thanks are especially due to: 
¶ Lenora Conway ï substitute and supporter extraordinaire 
¶ Ryan Calonder -- Easter and Christmas trumpeter 
¶ David Weiss ï tuner of pianos 
¶ All of the members of the choir! 
 
As I conclude my eleventh year with you, I give thanks to God and to the faithful, loyal and fun-loving 
members of Grace, especially the choir, clergy, staff and vestry.  The future prospects for music at 
Grace Church is exciting.  
 
Join us in the choir ï any of its members can testify to the fun, fellowship, spiritual joy ï and the occa-
sional good food we share!  Talk to me about playing a musical instrument at church.  In all things, sing 
with all your heart and encourage others to do the same. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Michael G. Latsko 
Director of Music & Organist 
January 2019 
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EPISCOPAL CHURCH WOMEN -- GRACECHURCH-2018 

 
All women are automatically members of the ECW and we invite all to participate in our activities. In 
the past we have sponsored two rummage sales and the sale of Grace Church aprons to fund our pro-
jects. These have included presents for patients at Western State Hospital in Staunton and fruit baskets to 
parish shut -ins at Thanksgiving. We have also provided coff ee, cider, hot chocolate and doughnuts at 
the Thanksgiving service. We have also supported Boys' Home, Jackson-Field Home for Girls and St. 
Jude's Hospital. This year we may not be able to have rummage sales due to use of the Parish House for 
services during construction in the Church . Though we do not have regular meetings we manage to stay 

busy. 
 
 

Mary Aston Shackelford, ECW President 
       
 
 
 
 
 

EPISCOPAL CHURCH WOMEN GRACE CHURCH COOKBOOK FUND 
FINANCIAL REPORT YEAR 2018 

 
BEGINNING BALANCE (January 1, 2018) 
 
INCOME 
 
$3,858.54 
 
Miscellaneous 
1.00 
 
Interest Income on Account 
3.89 
 
DISBURSEMENTS 
 
None 
 
ENDING BALANCE (December 31, 2018) 
 
$3,863.43 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Joie S. Nelson, Treasurer 
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